Minutes from IB Extended Essay Networking Meeting

Meadowbrook HS, Richmond VA 

October 15, 2007

Attended by Jeff Corrigan, Cathie Birdsong, Helen Cox, Donna Crane, Greg Feducia, Cheryl Finley, Jennifer Hart, Carrie Henly, Judith Henson, Linda Hutchinson, Asheesh Misra, Patricia McGloine, Shelley Murray, Jackie O’Neill, Stacey Regusa, Jane Sandel, George Spanos, Anne Stowe

Jeff Corrigan updated us on the training he attended in Kansas City last spring, regarding Special Subjects.  Assessment criteria have been aligned with the learner profile.  Rubric has changed, some significantly.  All criteria are common for all subject areas; specific comments for the assessments are found in the subject area criteria; EE criteria have been aligned more closely with the TOK criteria.  Length of time for supervisor to spend on EE is now 3 to 5 hours.  Now, no bibliography is requested, just a Works Cited page.  Page 16 says that works consulted but not cited should be listed in the introduction.  It is recommended that supervisor should interview the student 10-15 minutes to help determine that the work is indeed the student’s.  A presentation does not suffice instead of the interview.  So far, there is no “form” for the interview, although supervisor comments are requested on the cover sheet for the EE.  “No editing by the supervisor” is clearly required.  Supervisors are to look at only one draft before advising the student about his final draft.  After these updates from Jeff, we moved on to other topics.

School time and supervisor involvement:  there appear to be various interpretations of the rule that no school time is to be allotted for the Extended Essay; some schools do have a class for Extended Essay, even if it is somewhat of a study hall.  Assessment by the supervisors can be a problem, so ideas for training the supervisors so that their assessments are more closely aligned with the IB examiners’ assessments were discussed.  The Inquiry Reports are helpful, acc. to Asheesh.

How to get students to turn in the EE components on time:  one recommendation was to make the EE and CAS a “dummy class” on their class registration form, so that when grades or interims go home and there is  U (unsatisfactory) on the report card, parents see this and there is more success.  Another idea: in order to get the stamp on the transcript that identifies the student as an IB Diploma candidate, the EE must be turned in and at least 100 hours of CAS must be done.  Some schools host after-school seminars for students to peer-assess other EE’s from past years so they learn the criteria for their subject area; these seminars are done by department.  Some schools have after-school Diploma Seminars or they hold them during the “Lunch-and-Learn” period.  

The fact that the EE is not worth a lot of points in the grand scheme of the score for earning the Diploma is a factor in the amount of work students are willing to invest.

Suggestion: there need to be more exemplar essays in the occ., and we need to see more essays that are “exemplary.”  (This is probably because the criteria are changing, so IB may not have as many examples as one would hope to see.)

Specific timetables were addressed, whether to have the first draft due on the first day of  the senior year or August 15 or some other time; some schools have reduced their summer assignments in order to leave time for the EE.  One school, system-wide, sponsored a week – or 2? - in the summer, when the computer lab and the library were available, along with some paid staff (grant money one year, and this year they charged the students $25 per student) to be available for that one week (or two).  At the end of the week(s), each student had some stage of a draft.  

Suggestions to motivate faculty to serve as advisers: one school pays each adviser $75.00 for each student he/she supervises.  One school lets the student recruit his or her own adviser.  A thank-you letter is given to the teacher and is copied to the principal to be put in the teacher’s file.  One school has a thank-you dinner for students and EE supervisors; another has a dinner for the entire faculty, sponsored by the IB Parents’ Council.

As far as recruiting supervisors, some EE coordinators ask the entire faculty for volunteers; some schools require the students to find their own supervisors.  One problem is that some teachers cannot say no to students and therefore end up with too many students to supervise; some coordinators are quite happy to go to the overloaded supervisors and tell them they may not have more than 2 EE’s to supervise.

One more strategy: LA curriculum supervisor in her district says: do 50 note cards on your topic, write a summary of what you have learned, look at your summary to see if your summary is supported by an analysis of your note cards.

Criterion C (from the EE assessment document): investigation can be addressed by requiring an annotated bibliography (that does NOT become part of the final draft) as part of the groundwork for the EE.  

Questia is a great asset for leveling the playing field as far as resources being available to all students.  Teacher subscriptions are free.  Questia was demonstrated for the group.  Current college students who want to use Questia and had subscribed as a high school student are eligible for a cheaper rate; if they use the same account, their high school work follows them.  The rep for this area, Ralph Cramton, will come to your school and do a demo.  His info is rcramton@questia.com. 
Academic honesty:  One school has an academic-honesty agreement that is signed by the student and the parent after they have attended a mandatory meeting/info session together.  One school invited current college students, IB diploma earners, to speak to the IB juniors and their parents.  Some schools have a questionnaire they have created with several academic-honesty scenarios, with multiple choice or yes-no answers, determining if the student understands all the finer points of academic honesty.

One EE coordinator asked how to “force” supervisors to look at the criteria with their advisees.  Some schools require their EE students to print the criteria and turn them in to their supervising teacher.

Some members of the group asked that the handouts that were available today be sent in an electronic format.  I have attached them to the same e-mail that these minutes are attached to.

In some systems, parents have access to blackboard.  (On another note: Asheesh told us about a program that was created and is for sale by some former IB grads that takes care of all kinds of tracking of progress for both CAS and EE info. It is at http://www.managecas.com and is reasonably priced. There is an intro/demo at the site.)

There being no further discussion, we adjourned for lunch at noon.
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